
RAPPEL ANCHOR FAILURE, HASTE, RAINY WEATHER, INADEQUATE 
EQUIPMENT 
Colorado, Notchtop
On the morning of August 5, 1983, Skip Hansen (36) and leader, Chuck Layton 
(26), started off to climb the Spiral Route on Notchtop. We arrived at the base of 
the route at 0930 and began climbing at 1000. We did some of the lower variations, 
and, after four moderate pitches, we reached the grassy ledges of the meadow. An 
approaching storm was noticed at this point. We decided that rather than rappel, 
we would ascend the next two, relatively easy pitches to the notch and take the 
fourth-class descent off the North Ridge and West Gully. After the next pitch the 
storm swiftly engulfed us, and the hail soon turned to heavy rain. The leader 
discovered a small nook just below the notch at 1300 and it was decided to wait the 
storm out. After two hours of nonstop rain, the leader decided to proceed to the 
notch and check the descent route. It appeared to be obscured and exposed, and 
the rock was extremely slippery. The leader was equipped with the gear for a 
bivouac, but the other member had left his rain gear and extra food and clothes 
at the base of the route. After realizing that the rain was not going to let up, it was 
decided to rappel the route. The first rappel off of a fist-size, jam m ed rock went 
well and brought us to a pedestal that had previously been used as a belay stance. 
Several large slings were used to wrap around a stack of blocks the size of a small 
refrigerator. After testing the blocks and a backup sling, Hansen rappelled first. 
Instead of stopping at the first bench and downclimbing easy grass ledges, he 
rappelled on down to the end of the ropes. This caused considerable bouncing on 
the anchor. The leader then removed the backup anchor and rappelled. When he 
was eight meters above the first bench, the leader felt a small drop and then a 
complete failure of the rappel anchor occurred. The leader fell and hit the first 
ledge and slid and bounced down another eight meters. The ropes and about 150 
kg of rock fell close behind and barely missed both the leader and the second, but 
not the ropes.

The sheaths were cut almost all the way through in six places. After ascertaining 
the extent of their injuries and surveying the ropes, it was decided to continue with 
the three remaining rappels on the ropes, tieing six butterfly knots at the cut places. 
The second went first and provided a bottom belay for the injured leader, whose 
right hand was beginning to swell up. We got to the bottom and hiked out in the 
dark to the car. A trip to the dispensary the next day revealed a severe sprain of 
the thumb and a break of the carpal bone of the little finger resulting in a half cast 
being worn for two weeks. Also, a slightly sprained ankle and many cuts and bruises 
were noticed. (Source: Charles Layton)

Analysis
We should have left at least three hours earlier, as we had noticed during the past 
three days that the storms were commencing around 1300 to 1400 every afternoon.

The removal of the back-up anchor was a big mistake, but considering the size 
of the anchor and the size of the one we used on the rappel before, I figured it 
would be OK. I tested it, but never really noticed that it was only a stack of blocks 
held tightly together by a keystone effect.

If  the second had not left his extra clothing, rain gear and extra food at the base



of the route, we could have possibly sat out the storm in the nook and traversed 
off the descent route in the morning.

We never took our helmets, and when I think of what could have happened if 
I had landed differently, it makes me shudder. It was just luck that I landed on 
my feet and butt and slid down sliding-board style. Also, the ensuing rock fall could 
have pulverized my partner and me if we had not each found our respective 
overhangs to duck under. (Source: Charles Layton)


